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Fear of violence has cut tourism to Israel but a floating hotel offers a 
safer way to see fascinating sights 
 
We ground to a halt shortly before the road block, which was manned by heavily 
armed policemen, to a soundtrack of cars and lorries hooting impatiently as they 
jostled for space around us. Our driver, Moses, was doing his best to part the traffic 
by chiding the other drivers in loud, guttural Hebrew, but was having little success. 
 
Darkness had only just fallen in the Palestinian-controlled city of Bethlehem and 
already its dark streets were emanating tension — lit not by stars but by the flashing 
blue lights of armoured police vehicles acting on a security alert. Par for the course in 
this war-torn region, the locals seemed merely irritated about the delay in reaching 
the Israeli border, but I was relieved that Moses and our guide, Juval, were 
negotiating the traffic and rigorous border patrols, and not me. 
 
Israel is not an easy place to visit independently despite it being small (at just over 
8,000 square miles, it’s virtually identical in size to Wales). The country’s borders 
have been hotly contested since its declaration of independence in 1948, and it 
remains a place of barely contained warfare. The FCO is currently warning those 
considering a visit to Israel of a “general threat from terrorism” throughout the 
country, advising visitors to “maintain a high level of vigilance” and avoid all travel to 
Gaza (including the waters off this volatile region). 
 
Travelling here on a cruise, though, is a relatively easy way to see the country: not 
only do the crew work closely with experienced ground agents to monitor current 
threats and steer passengers away from areas of particular tension but, because 
you’re effectively in a mobile hotel, the ship itself can move out of danger. 
 
So, the night before our ship arrived via Israel, Kusadasi in Turkey, Rhodes and 
Limassol, we learnt that we wouldn’t be able to moor at the port of Ashdod for two 
nights, as scheduled, due to the conflict in Gaza. We would sail further north instead, 
to Haifa, and spend three nights there as opposed to the one night originally 
scheduled. Apparently, as the captain explained calmly, the shells launched at and 
from Gaza can reach Ashdod too, so the change of plan seemed eminently sensible, 
even if it did add an extra three hours’ driving to our scheduled Jerusalem 
excursions.  
 
Consequently, the ship’s exodus upon arrival in Israel started at the crack of dawn, 
with bright-eyed passengers greeting each other in the long yet well-managed 
immigration queue with zealous cries of “Shalom!” 



As the intensive passport control was followed by even lengthier security controls 
and then bomb checks on each of the 30-odd coaches lined up outside Marina, 
poised to whisk us off to Jerusalem, Nazareth and the Dead Sea, the “shaloms” grew 
less enthusiastic. However, queueing in the comfort of Marina certainly beat the 
prospect of spending many uncomfortable hours (sometimes days) in the notorious 
immigration offices at Israel’s airport and borders. 
 
As we drove, finally, along the coast and through the fertile Yizre’el Valley to 
Jerusalem, Juval gave a heartfelt account of Israeli history, politics and culture. His 
unfailing enthusiasm and brisk step once we arrived in Jerusalem ensured a 
breakneck, yet thorough, walking tour of this extraordinary city: the Wailing Wall, 
the Dome of the Rock, the Church of the Holy Sepulchre, the Stations of the Cross, 
the narrow streets of the walled Old City ... The history behind these monumental 
sights was palpable and moving in the extreme — entire civilisations built and 
destroyed because of the beliefs that they espouse. 
 
Pressing on, we dropped Juval off at a bus shelter before crossing the Israeli 
Palestine border (Israeli law forbids its citizens from entering Palestinian-controlled 
areas without approval from the Israeli Civil Administration). We picked up a 
Palestinian guide once we were in the West Bank, who ushered us to Bethlehem’s 
Church of the Nativity. We arrived shortly before the church closed for the night, 
joining nearly a hundred others waiting to pay their respects at the Grotto of the 
Nativity; honoured as the site of Christ’s birth since the 2nd century. I still struggle to 
reconcile the peace I found listening to the gentle singing of Armenian priests 
waiting to enter the Grotto with the turmoil we came across just minutes after 
leaving the church at the road block by “Rachel’s Crossing” into Israel. 
 

Need to know  
Gabriella Le Breton travelled with Oceania Cruises (0845 505 1920 , 
oceaniacruises.com), which offers a similar ten-day voyage, “Temples and Palaces”, 
sailing onboard Oceania Marina from Athens to Istanbul and calling at Haifa and 
Ashdod, from £1,141pp (down from £2,841pp) departing October 22, 2012. This 
price includes all meals, soft drinks and flights. 
 


